PROCEEDINGS OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

March 11, 2013
The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on March 11, 2013 at 5:00 p.m. President Jerry Gauthier convened the meeting with Commissioners  Gregory Aucoin, Joseph Foret, R. Scott Melancon, Thomas Ackel, Deborah Garber and William Pecoraro in attendance.  Duane Lodrigue was absent.  Also present at the meeting were Jerry Hoffpauir, Executive Director; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Gerard Bourgeois, Board Attorney; Captain Jonathan Burton, Commander Blake Welborn, and Chief Mark Emmerson, United States Coast Guard (USCG); Sarah Nash, Brad Inman and Michael Lowe, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, New Orleans District Michael Knobloch, Knobloch Professional Services; Maarten Kluijver and Jonathan Hird, Moffatt & Nichol; Clay Breaud, GSE/Providence Engineering; Nestor Navarro and Cris Canno, Inmobiliaria Lamol; Representative Sam Jones; Earl Meador, Regional Director of South Central Louisiana Technical College; along with members of the media and general public.
It was moved by Mr. Ackel and seconded by Mr. Melancon that the minutes of the Meeting of February 18, 2013 be approved and adopted. Motion carried unanimously.  
Mrs. Garber reported that the financials appeared in order, moving that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of February, 2013 be received and accepted and that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of February, 2013 be paid.  Mr. Aucoin seconded that motion, which carried unanimously.  
Cindy Cutrera reported that:  (i) she will be attending LIDEA (Louisiana Industrial Development Executive Association) Spring Legislative Conference in Lafayette later this week and the IRPT (Inland Rivers, Ports & Terminals) Board Meeting and Annual Conference in New Orleans beginning March 19th.  The Port along with Inmobiliaria will be sharing an exhibit booth, which should provide an excellent opportunity for exposure for Inmobiliaria and the Port of Morgan City at locations all along the inland river system.  (ii) She, along with Deborah Garber attended Gulf Ports Association of the Americas (GPAA) Hit the Hill event in Washington.  Mrs. Garber noted they met with Senator Vitter, Congressmans Boustany, Steve Scalise, Rodney Alexander and John Fleming, Zach Butterworth of Congressman Cedric Richmond’s office, and Senator Landrieu. They spoke about the Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund, not having the means to increase dredging funds, and if they were successful in getting the funds for the Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund for maintenance, then they have to take funds away from someone else.  The meeting with OMB was depressing; as a Port Director from one of the Texas Ports was explaining how their dredging funds had been considerably reduced, yet their activity and tonnage has increased, and it was suggested it might be in the best interest of these companies to pay for their own dredging since they stood to lose so much money.  Cindy also noted that she visited with “Tab” Brown, Chief of the Planning and Policy Division and Jeff McKee who is over Waterborne Commerce (the Navigation Data Center in New Orleans.)  Jeff stated they may possibly be doing a pilot program and she stressed that the POMC would be more than willing to work with him should this materialize.

Jerry Hoffpauir reported:  (i) Admiral James Watson, Director of the Bureau of Safety and Environmental Enforcement (BSEE), visited the Port as well as the Ports Association of Louisiana (PAL) Legislative Tour.  InterMoor, Port of Terrebonne and Port of West St. Mary all made presentations to the visiting legislators.  (ii) The PAL Conference was held in Houma last week with Port of Morgan City being one of the host ports, along with Port of Terrebonne, Port of Fourchon, and Port of Grand Isle.  Captain Burton was a guest speaker during the Legislative session at the conference, and noted the federal government is not going to be the answer, with Legislators being concerned that the State is not going to step up to the plate, fulfilling that void like Alabama and Mississippi are.  
Captain Burton also reported:  (i) after a recent safety audit, the boat shed door does not meet the standards and needs to be replaced.  Mr. Foret moved to authorize Mr. Hoffpauir to have the door replaced, not to exceed $4,000, seconded by Mr. Melancon, passing unanimously.  (ii) an ice maker would be advantageous, especially during hurricane season, where both Coast Guard and Customs could use this.  Mr. Hoffpauir offered to get specs and prices and discuss further at next month’s meeting.
Representative Sam Jones and Earl Meador, Regional Director of South Central Louisiana Technical College both expressed the importance of a Marine Safety Center.  Mr. Aucoin moved to expand the agenda, followed by Mr. Melancon’s seconding, which passed unanimously to include discussion and adoption of a resolution in support of the creation and establishment of the contemplated Marine Safety Center.  Mr. Melancon then moved that the following resolution be adopted, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and passed unanimously:
RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, the Young Memorial Campus of the SCL Technical College system, (“Young Memorial”) is hereby recognized for its great success, including:  Serving Industry since 1960; Currently offers 29 Coast Guard and 2 American Petroleum Institute approved courses; Provides training for over 200 companies; Industry has relocated to the area because of the training provided by the Marine Safety Center; Second in the nation to offer Coast Guard Approved Apprentice Mate/Steersman including Western Rivers; Second Able Seaman course in the nation approved by the United States Coast Guard; First Full Offshore Supply Vessel Bridge Simulator in the world; Over 10,000 students taught during the past 6 years in helicopter egression only; First offshore living simulator offered on a college campus; Only Commercial Diving Program Offered in the State of Louisiana; First Remote Operated Vehicle program in public schools; First Offshore Safety classes offered to High School students in the State of Louisiana; and First Department to create a partnership on campus with a public training company (PEC).


WHEREAS, Young Memorial is currently seeking to expand upon its great successes by establishing a Marine Safety Center which will serve as a one-stop-shop for all programs and services related to Marine Operations, Commercial Diving, ROV Training, and Oil Field Safety.


WHEREAS, the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) believes that the Young Memorial is uniquely qualified by its past and current successes to move forward with the establishment of such a Marine Safety Center and that such a center will provide much needed training for the workers within the District and State for industries based in the State of Louisiana.    


WHEREAS, the Board of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District does wholeheartedly support the creation and establishment of the contemplated Marine Safety Center.   


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Morgan City Harbor & Terminal District, that it hereby supports the establishment of the Marine Safety Center by Young Memorial.     

Sarah Nash reported that:  (i) the Preliminary Assessment (Phase I DMMP) has been approved by the District commander, with no new disposal areas or cost sharing; (ii) the Project Partnership Agreement (PPA) is at headquarters, but a draft should be available to the Port by the end of the month; (iii) Crewboat Cut rock dike job has been advertised, but bid opening is contingent upon execution of PPA.
Mike Lowe reported that:  (i) emergency dredging in the Horseshoe reach was completed on March 9; (ii) after attending several meetings with McDermott, a successful sailout of the platform occurred on February 22nd, while a survey vessel immediately followed; (iii) dredging in the Atchafalya Bay is complete with contractor completing work on the disposal site.  
Maarten Kluijver reported that following the McDermott sailout, a survey showed that shoal has reformed substantially, at a rate of 1 foot every 2 weeks.  Jonathan Hird thanked the Corps of Engineers for quickly surveying, following the sailout.  

Mr. Aucoin moved to table item A under new business until next month’s meeting, followed by Mr. Foret’s second, which carried unanimously.

Mike Knobloch reported that:  (i) all monies have been received for the 2009 Port Security Grant; (ii) McDermott’s portion of the 2010 Port Security Grant has been received; (iii) he is preparing a Foreign Trade Zone application, pending approval by the Board to establish a Foreign Trade Zone in St. Mary Parish.  Mr. Gauthier moved to table this discussion until next meeting, requesting that all commissioners review in detail Mr. Knobloch’s report. 
Nestor Navarro reported that:  (i) he had meetings with two possible clients last week, along with a meeting with McDermott tomorrow; (ii) the Stella Marris II is currently being prepared for Coast Guard inspection.
Gerard Bourgeois reported that after reviewing the rationale for making the roof and equipment repairs, he determined that all were in order except the spreader bar request basically upon our assurances that all equipment would be in working condition when the lease was signed.  Mr. Bourgeois also submitted: (i)a Subgrantee Agreement with McDermott, with Mr. Pecoraro moving to authorize Mr. Gauthier to execute that agreement.  Mrs. Garber seconded that motion, which carried unanimously.
With there being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.
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